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April 15, 2010

The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

I am transmitting a proposal for the consideration of the King County Council to establish a 2011 monthly sewer rate of $35.15 per residential customer equivalent, which represents an increase of 10.2 percent over the current rate that was adopted by the council in 2008 and 2009.  Additionally, I am proposing a monthly capacity charge of $50.45 for 2011, an increase of 2.8 percent from the current 2010 rate. 
This proposal introduces a new level of fiscal discipline that enables me to propose rates that are significantly lower than our original rate forecast in the 2010 Budget.  This proposal was developed pursuant to the county’s adopted financial policies for the wastewater utility and reflects the county’s commitment to building and operating facilities that protect public health, support regional environmental goals, and bolster the creation of public and private sector jobs during an economic recovery.  It also carefully considers the recommendations of the 34 customer agencies that contract with the county for wastewater treatment services.
The contracts with our component sewer agencies require that King County adopt the 2011 sewer rate by June 30, 2010.
My proposal emphasizes three key objectives: 
1. Establishing a one-year rate to provide economic relief to ratepayers.  It is only appropriate for our ratepayers to keep their money in their pockets until the Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD) requires the additional revenue.  Under my proposal, the monthly sewer rate is approximately $1.10 less per month in 2011 than it would be as a two-year rate and $0.91 less per month than projected in the 2010 Budget.  This measure keeps approximately $8.7 million dollars with the ratepayers in 2011. 
2. Emphasis on prudent financing methods that helps protect our bond ratings.  I directed WTD to move toward more conservative financing practices.  Previously, it was assumed that interest from the 2011 bond sale would be capitalized as a means of managing rate patterns.  While capitalized interest has served as a powerful tool in shaping the profile of rate increases, discontinuing this strategy not only protects the current strong bond ratings, but it also results in lower costs and rates in the long run.  Maintaining our credit ratings will help to ensure favorable interest rates when we go to market with new bonds this year.  I expect the proposal of $35.15 for the monthly rate and $50.45 for the capacity charge will generate the necessary revenue and debt service coverage to preserve the utility’s credit ratings of Aa3 by Moody’s and AA+ by Standard and Poor’s.
3. Reduction of capital and operating expenditures while protecting the public health and environment.  Between 2009 and 2014, WTD has reduced planned capital spending by over $30 million by reprioritizing project schedules and requesting funding only for projects with a critical need to proceed during this time frame.  The division lowered planned operating expenditures by $5.8 million in 2011 and $8 million in 2012, achieving these savings in part by operating new facilities in Vashon and Carnation with no net increase in full-time employees (FTEs).  The savings will continue when we open Brightwater while maintaining the same number of FTEs we had in 2000.  Additional reductions and efficiencies include chemical reductions at the treatment plants; efficiencies in digester cleaning and disposal; implementation of a new technology equipment replacement plan; reduced travel;  reduced number of vehicles in WTD’s fleet; and decentralizing billing processes for sewer, septage and industrial waste customers.  These efforts, in addition to WTD’s continued sound financial management, provide for significantly lower rates than those projected in the 2010 Budget.

Under my proposal, WTD will continue to implement its capital program.  During the next two years, WTD will complete several major projects including the odor control facilities near Qwest Field and the Bellevue pump station.  As spending winds down on these projects, new spending will commence on others, such as the Fremont Siphon repair and improvements to the influent screening equipment at West Point.  These and the dozens of other projects now being carried out by the county’s clean-water utility inject millions of dollars into the economy each year and support creation of private sector jobs.  The infrastructure also supports planned growth and economic development over the long term. 
I have proposed the elimination of the Culver program, which receives funding from WTD’s operating program.  This change will save approximately $1.6 million a year, or about 20 cents on the rate.  Finally, I have directed the prudent use of rate stabilization funds and more conservative financing to better manage the sewer rate increases between now and 2016, when rate increases are expected to moderate as the amount of borrowing declines.

Another important component of the proposal is that it reflects the valuable input I have received from the Metropolitan Water Pollution Abatement Advisory Committee, which represents the 34 customer agencies that contract with the county for wastewater treatment services.  (See enclosure.)
Attached you will find an ordinance as required by King County Code (KCC) 28.86.160, Financial Policy 13, which includes several attachments to provide the council with detailed information to understand our rate setting methodology.  A current detailed financial forecast for the wastewater utility for the period 2010-2016 is enclosed.  Also included is an issue paper that includes a discussion of critical forecasting parameters, assumptions, and policy options in accordance with Financial Policy 16.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Christie True, Division Director of the Wastewater Treatment Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 
206-684-1236, or at christie.true@kingcounty.gov.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  I welcome the opportunity to assist you as you deliberate on the 2011 sewer rate and capacity charge.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Rob Shelley, Financial Advisor, Seattle NW Securities
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 
    Services (DES)
Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations, DES

Bob Burns, Interim Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Christie True, Division Director, Wastewater Treatment Division, DNRP
